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WorldCom, Enron, Adelphia, Xerox, Global Crossing, etc., etc., etc.  

The drumbeat of duplicitous companies and accounting practices marches on as 
investors with 401(k) plans watch in growing fear that their futures are being dealt a 
major blow by the passing parade of corporate scandals.  

While blame is being spread around, there is no dispute that investors and 401(k) 
participants have become unnerved by events since the Wall Street bubble burst in 
early 2000 and again by the aftermath of Sept. 11, 2001.  

After a decade of watching stocks and the value of defined contribution plans -- 401(k) 
plans -- go up, Western New York investors and their counterparts elsewhere in the 
country are uncertain what to expect for the future.  

"Over the past two decades the market has been very positive, but looking forward you 
can make the case that the market will be considerably less exuberant over the 
remainder of this decade," said Anthony Ogorek, operating manager of Williamsville-
based Ogorek Wealth Management LLC. "The speculative bubble was of such 
tremendous size that it will take years to wash its excesses out of the system. I think 
that this post-bubble environment is a potential watershed moment for many investors."  

Ogorek, whose firm advises employers about employee 401(k) plans and individual plan 
participants, thinks the current environment could have a chilling effect on the popularity 
of 401(k)s.  

"When you look at 401(k)s, they definitely were affected by the bubble. The 401(k) was 
a child of the bull market. If the market had gone sideways or down they would not have 
been as successful or pervasive as they are today. A generation of people grew up on 
them.  

"In particular they helped change the expectations of a generation of Americans in 
terms of how much pay they had to set aside for reasonable retirement," Ogorek said.  



Because of the current environment, he thinks new hybrid forms of 401(k) plans could 
emerge, though it is likely that employers will want to continue offering the basic plans, 
which were introduced 21 years ago.  

"I think, in a competitive job market, employers have to offer plans which are an attempt 
to retain employees. That won't change," he said.  

But especially in the private sector, a move in the direction of some kind of defined 
contribution and defined benefit plan is likely.  

Richard Schroeder, an Amherst certified financial planner and investment counselor, 
said people have come to him who have lost one-third to one-half of what they put in to 
their 401(k) plans during the last two years.  

The booming '90s made it difficult for advisers such as Schroeder and Ogorek to get 
some investors to abide by the cardinal rule of investing: Diversify.  

"It is sometimes exceedingly difficult to reason with someone who sees a company's 
stock moving up at a triple-digit rate over the years," Ogorek said.  

Enron and WorldCom got the lion's share of public attention, but many other companies, 
among them some of the most respected on Wall Street, lost much of their value.  

Employees who bought too much of their own company's stock have been among some 
of those hardest hit by the market decline that during the last two years has seen the 
Dow drop from more than 12,000 into the 8,000 range, the Nasdaq fall from over 5,000 
to the 1,400s and the S&P 500 go from over 1,500 into the 900s.  

"Over the last year or so, I've counseled clients who had large amounts, if not all, of 
their retirement savings in their company's stock," Schroeder said. "We are talking 
about people with stock in companies that are stable and solid apparently, whose stock 
prices have gone up year after year. They just retired, they didn't diversify and have 
seen 30 to 40 percent of their money depleted.  

"They worked for local divisions of major companies -- phone companies, General 
Electric, Bristol Meyers, you name it. A lot of employees made the mistake of keeping 
way too much of their retirement savings in their company stock. Those who retired that 
way, suddenly have much less money."  

Ted Benna, president of the Pennsylvania-based 401(k) Association, said a drop of 20 
percent or more in the value of a 401(k) investment the year before a person plans to 
retire "is likely to be more than just a `paper' loss." Such a loss may require a person to 
adjust retirement plans.  

"Having more than 60 percent of your retirement savings invested in stocks as you are 
approaching retirement is pretty risky," Benna said. "Having more than 80 percent in 



stock at this point in your life is generally downright foolish. Having more than 60 
percent of your retirement savings in the stock of a single company as you approach 
your retirement years is even worse than foolish."  

For many 401(k) participants, the economic downturn occurred at the wrong time -- 
when they were ready to start drawing money out to produce a retirement income. The 
stock of many large employers has dropped by more than 20 percent during the past 
two years.  

Nationally, 401(k) plans in 2000 totaled an estimated $1.803 trillion in assets, the most 
recent year for which data is available, and represented about 16 percent of the $11.5 
trillion U.S. retirement market, according to Investment Company Institute, which 
represents the mutual fund industry.  

An industry study found that from 2000 to 2001, the typical 401(k) increased in value 
about 6 percent despite the market's decline. But there is little expectation for a repeat 
of that performance this year.  

"401(k) participants seem to be doing a lot worse in 2002," said Richard Meigs of 
401helpcenter.com LLC, a Portland, Ore.-based national reporting service on 401(k) 
plans.  

"The market is down to a greater extent this year than in 2001 and I feel contributions 
are not going to be sufficient to offset it so you will see a decline (in the value of 
portfolios)," he said.  

The warning for 401(k) plan participants is that over the next few years, they should 
figure on putting more money into their plans than they have in the past.  

Otherwise, retirement might be less comfortable than planned, or not even any longer 
possible, the planners say.  

"I have had people who retired talk more about going back to work," said Schroeder.  

And, more often, he is hearing retirement age clients joke more seriously than before 
about going to work as greeters at Wal-Mart.  
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